
 

TO:    Members of the Board of Education 

FROM:   Jennifer Cheatham, Superintendent of Schools 

DATE:              January 19, 2017 

SUBJECT:   Isthmus Montessori Academy New Charter Proposal 

____________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

Issue:  

On September 26, 2016 the Board of Education voted to invite Isthmus Montessori Academy (IMA) to 

submit their full proposal to become a charter school in MMSD starting in the 2017/18 school year.  On 

January 23rd, the Board will discuss the Isthmus Montessori proposal with action expected on January 

30th. 

  

Background:  

In June 2016, MMSD launched a revised charter school process that requires any new charter school 

proposal to provide the Charter School Committee (Committee) with an initial application by August . If 

the Board approves the initial application, the applicant will be asked to prepare a full detailed school 

application by November 1 for review by an internal Charter Committee using the publically available 

Original Proposal Application Reviewer’s Guide.  Under this new process, if any applicant should receive 

a “fails to meet expectations” the applicant would not be recommended for a new school charter in the 

upcoming school year.  However, each applicant is given the opportunity to resolve any areas that do not 

meet expectations after the Charter Committee’s first review of the application.  Ultimately, the Board 

then takes action on the full proposal by January 30. 

 

On September 12, 2016, the Board discussed the IMA initial proposal. Although the Charter Review 

Committee did not recommend that the Board invite IMA to submit a full proposal, due to the results of 

the Committee review of the initial proposal, the Board did invite IMA to submit a full proposal in order 

to learn more about the model and the applicant’s plan. 

 

Analysis:  

 
On November 1, 2016 , the Charter Review Committee reviewed the full proposal and rated a number of 

areas as did not meet expectations. IMA was provided approximately a week to revise their application to 

address the areas of growth in the application.  IMA submitted the revised full proposal on November 21; 

however, after review the application continued to have a few areas that did not meet expectations. Those 

areas are primarily: 

https://superintendent.madison.k12.wi.us/files/supt/Charter-School-Original-Proposal-Application-Applicants-Guide.pdf
https://superintendent.madison.k12.wi.us/files/supt/Charter-School-Original-ReviewersRubric.pdf


● Lack of information on the number of students anticipated to be exempted from the lottery 

process 

● Lack of clear rationale and methodology for calculating goals on academic growth and 

proficiency 

● Lack of clear staffing model utilized to support the instructional model and the needs of the 

students in their demographic areas of focus such as English Language Learners (ELLs) 

● Overall budget assumptions that are critical to the financial sustainability of the model were not 

supported, including student enrollment projections, staffing model, estimates regarding number 

of students from within and out of the district, transportation costs, and fundraising revenue  

 


